



Survival **Global Politics and Strategy** 

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/tsur20

# China Looks at the Korean Peninsula: The 'Two Transitions'

**Robert S. Ross** 

To cite this article: Robert S. Ross (2021) China Looks at the Korean Peninsula: The 'Two Transitions', Survival, 63:6, 129-158, DOI: 10.1080/00396338.2021.2006455

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2021.2006455



Published online: 26 Nov 2021.



 $\checkmark$  Submit your article to this journal  $\checkmark$ 



View related articles



🕖 View Crossmark data 🗹

# China Looks at the Korean Peninsula: The 'Two Transitions'

## **Robert S. Ross**

China's understanding of strategic trends on the Korean Peninsula has fundamentally changed over the past five years. A consensus has emerged among Chinese scholars and foreign-policy analysts in government think tanks that there are two power transitions under way on the peninsula. The first is the US–China power transition, reflecting China's emerging military parity with the United States and influence over the South Korean economy. This power transition is challenging South Korea's ability to rely solely on the US for security and prosperity. The second power transition reflects South Korea's development of an increasingly capable military that can mount an independent defence against North Korea. Together, Chinese argue, these two trends are encouraging South Korea to develop a policy of equidistance between the United States and China, and an independent policy toward North Korea that supports both South Korean and Chinese policy preferences.

China's understanding of these power transitions is reflected in its policy toward South Korea, North Korea and denuclearisation. China no longer contributes to North Korea's diplomatic isolation or to economic sanctions against it. With greater South Korean autonomy and common Chinese–South Korean interests vis-à-vis North Korea, China can pursue leadership on peninsular issues, including denuclearisation, undermining US coercive diplomacy.

Survival | vol. 63 no. 6 | December 2021–January 2022 | pp. 129–158 https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2021.2006455

**Robert S. Ross** is a professor of political science at Boston College and an associate of the John King Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies, Harvard University.

Chinese scholars and foreign-policy analysts argue that these trends in peninsular affairs reflect more than the results of Donald Trump's presidency or the election of Moon Jae-in as South Korean president in May 2017. Rather, they believe that changes in both the US–China balance of power – a 'structural change' in regional affairs – and South Korea's security policy have been under way since the Obama administration.<sup>1</sup>

# A changing balance of power on the Korean Peninsula

China's rise as an economic and maritime power and the US–China power transition have influenced security affairs throughout Northeast Asia. As China has expanded its maritime capabilities, its presence in South Korean coastal waters has increased. Chinese scholars and thinktank analysts have paid close attention to the power transition and its contribution to China's interest in security cooperation with South Korea.

# The US-China power transition

Shifts in the economic and military balance of power between the US and China have altered strategic trends on the Korean Peninsula. In economic affairs, China has been South Korea's most important partner since the turn of the century. In 2001, it became the leading recipient of South Korea's foreign direct investment. Between 2001 and 2003, South Korean investment in China increased by nearly 50%, and roughly 50% of all South Korean foreign direct investment was destined for China.<sup>2</sup> In 2002, China became South Korea's largest export market; exports to China increased by nearly 50% from 2001 to 2003. In contrast, between 2002 and 2003, South Korean exports to the United States stagnated. In 2003, more than 31% of South Korean exports went to China.<sup>3</sup> In 2019, 25% of South Korean exports went to China, while 14% went to the United States.<sup>4</sup>

In military affairs, China has long possessed ground-force capabilities strong enough to influence politics on the Korean Peninsula and to contend with US forces.<sup>5</sup> The changing US–China naval balance in the Yellow Sea is a more recent development, however, and means that China now dominates South Korea's maritime periphery. Moreover, China's modernisation of its air force, its deployment of ground-based anti-ship cruise missiles on the Shandong Peninsula and its bases in the Yellow Sea all add to China's growing superiority in South Korea's coastal waters.<sup>6</sup>

Since 2015, as South Korea considered deployment of the US Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system, China's People's Liberation Army Navy has increased the frequency and sophistication of live-fire naval operations in the Yellow Sea near South Korea.<sup>7</sup> Between January 2016 and February 2019, Chinese warships entered South Korea's exclusive economic zone (EEZ) 465 times. As tensions increased between China and South Korea in 2016 over US deployment of THAAD in Korea, Chinese incursions doubled.<sup>8</sup> In contrast, the US Navy, sensitive to Chinese capabilities, has reduced its operations in the Yellow Sea.<sup>9</sup>

In 2016, there was escalation in the China–South Korea maritime dispute over Socotra Reef in the Yellow Sea. In June, Chinese and South Korean fishing boats clashed, and South Korea detained two Chinese boats. In October, when approximately 40 Chinese fishing boats entered South Korean-claimed waters in the vicinity of Socotra Reef, a South Korean coastguard ship sank after colliding with a Chinese fishing boat.<sup>10</sup> Since then, Chinese observers have noted an increase in the attention paid by South Korea to Socotra Reef as a security issue in Chinese–South Korean relations.<sup>11</sup> The 'THAAD incident' made clear that becoming involved in US–China competition can bring harm to South Korea.<sup>12</sup>

# Chinese confidence in China–South Korea relations

The implications of the US–China power transition for South Korean security policy have been carefully examined by Chinese observers. Some have argued that the Asia-Pacific's 'geopolitical structure has changed' and that the balance of power in East Asia now favours China rather than the US, with implications for South Korean decision-making. The rise of China as a maritime power is said to have 'smashed' the US military advantage on China's coastal periphery such that the decline in US power is now 'difficult to ignore'. China's role in peninsular stability has become 'indispensable', and China's 'each and every move in regional security affairs influences all aspects' of South Korean foreign policy.<sup>13</sup>

Many Chinese are thus confident in Beijing's ability to challenge American influence in South Korea. They argue that the increase in Seoul's strategic reliance on China already means that it would be difficult for South Korea to 'pull away from China'.<sup>14</sup> Cooperation with China is seen as especially important for South Korean management of the North Korean threat, including in the areas of crisis management, nuclear diplomacy and peaceful reunification. This trend is viewed as irreversible: as the US–China power gap continues to narrow, the pressure on South Korea to manage Chinese power will increase.<sup>15</sup>

Chinese analysts argue that China's economy has long been critical for South Korean economic growth, but the 2014 China–South Korea Free Trade Agreement has strengthened the countries' comprehensive economic cooperation. South Korean development is now seen as 'inseparable' from China–South Korea trade, there being 'no way to substitute' for China–South Korea cooperation.<sup>16</sup> Chinese observers have noted that in 2017, nearly 12% of South Korea's GDP came from exports to China.<sup>17</sup> The loss incurred by South Korea from Chinese economic retaliation against Seoul's deployment of THAAD underscored South Korean dependence on the Chinese economy. The reduction in Chinese tourism alone had a major impact on South Korea's GDP.<sup>18</sup>

Chinese analysts thus argue that China's rise has affected the costs to South Korea of US–South Korea alliance cooperation against Chinese interests. They contend that China can now impose significant costs on South Korea, while the United States' ability to offset Chinese policy is declining. This is compelling South Korea to reconsider its security posture.<sup>19</sup> Chinese writers understand that the US–South Korea alliance is critical for South Korean security, especially regarding North Korea, and that Seoul must avoid provoking Washington. But South Korea also must avoid provoking China – it must be 'prudent'. South Korean security is already reliant on Chinese policy, imposing an 'alliance dilemma' on Seoul in managing China's rise.<sup>20</sup>

South Korea now finds itself caught between the United States and China, obliging it to pursue the 'balanced development of great-power relations'.<sup>21</sup> It is thus moving toward equidistance; some Chinese observers have described South Korea as walking a 'kind of tightrope' between China and the United States.<sup>22</sup> South Korea requires the alliance with the United States to deal with the North Korean threat, but if it follows the US too closely, China will 'not be happy', and 'misunderstandings' could result.<sup>23</sup>

China's confidence in these findings reflects its analysis of its retaliation against the decision of Park Geun-hye's government to deploy THAAD despite Chinese opposition. In that instance, South Korea placed security cooperation with the United States over its interest in security and economic cooperation with China, thereby disrupting its strategic balance between the US and China. This resulted in the deterioration of South Korea's 'strategic environment' and imposed 'security costs' on the country. To restore China–South Korea stability, Chinese maintain that the Moon government declared the 'three nos': no additional THAAD deployments in South Korea; no integration of South Korea's THAAD system into the US missile-defence system; and no South Korean participation in US–Japan alliance cooperation. Chinese–South Korean tension over THAAD also prompted Seoul to promote summitry and improved trade relations with Beijing.<sup>24</sup>

Some Chinese have commented on South Korea's 'prudence' in refraining from aligning with the United States on regional issues. South Korea has not taken a stand on the sovereignty disputes in the South China Sea, despite US pressure.<sup>25</sup> It has been neutral in the Sino-Japanese territorial dispute over the Diaoyu/Senkaku islands. And, against American objections, South Korea joined the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and has participated in China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI).<sup>26</sup>

#### South Korea's autonomous security policy

Just as China is a rising power vis-à-vis the United States, South Korea is a rising power vis-à-vis North Korea. The growth and modernisation of South Korea's military has allowed it to develop superior conventional capabilities, and therefore to reduce its reliance on the United States to deter and defend against a North Korean attack. Meanwhile, North Korea's conventional military capabilities have been largely stagnant, causing the North–South balance to shift. Chinese analysts have argued that this North– South power transition has enabled South Korea to develop an autonomous security policy and to strengthen its cooperation with China.

#### The North–South power transition

From 2005 to 2017, South Korea's defence budget nearly doubled. The average annual increase in defence spending during the Lee Myung-bak and Park administrations (2009–16) was 5.1% in nominal terms, rising to 7.5% during the Moon administration, which has plans to maintain this growth rate through 2023. In 2019, South Korean defence spending ranked tenth in the world, only slightly behind Japanese spending.<sup>27</sup>

In 2015, South Korea tested a conventional missile that could reach political and military targets throughout North Korea, the first step toward an independent retaliatory capability. It is developing missiles and radar systems to target North Korea's artillery deployments north of the Demilitarized Zone and an anti-missile system to intercept North Korean artillery.<sup>28</sup> The South Korean aircraft industry is developing the '4.5 generation' KF-X fighter aircraft, a near-equivalent to the F-35. It is expected to make its first flight in 2022. The KF-X will be armed with supersonic anti-ship missiles developed in South Korea.<sup>29</sup> The South Korean defence industry is also developing ship-based helicopters armed with anti-ship and anti-submarine capabilities. After purchasing 16 German submarines, South Korea is now manufacturing next-generation diesel submarines, with the first ship expected to enter operation in 2022. It has tested a submarinelaunched conventional ballistic missile as well. In February 2021, South Korea began construction of Aegis destroyers equipped with land-attack missiles, as well as missile-defence and anti-submarine capabilities. A light aircraft carrier is also in development that will carry up to 15 F-35Bs.<sup>30</sup> Seoul has purchased US Global Hawk uninhabited aerial vehicles, and is developing indigenous rocket and satellite capabilities for reconnaissance of North Korean military activities.<sup>31</sup>

The superiority of South Korea's conventional capabilities is enhanced by the stagnation of North Korean conventional capabilities. Approximately one-half of North Korea's conventional weapons were designed in the 1960s; the other half are even older. South Korea's missiles can penetrate North Korea's missile-defence system. North Korea has a quantitative advantage in tanks, but uses older models, including Russian tanks that did not perform well 30 years ago in the 1991 Gulf War and are demonstrably inferior to South Korean tanks.<sup>32</sup> Moreover, North Korean soldiers are undernourished, which reduces their combat effectiveness and undermines North Korea's quantitative advantage in troop numbers.<sup>33</sup>

South Korea possesses an effective deterrent against a conventional attack from North Korea. It is also developing conventional capabilities, including missile-defence technologies, to deter a North Korean nuclear strike.<sup>34</sup> The United States' treaty commitment to South Korea and its troop presence there contribute to the deterrence of a North Korean nuclear strike against South Korea, so that the US–South Korean alliance remains important to South Korean security. Nonetheless, South Korea is developing an independent defence capability that contributes to its strategic autonomy.

#### China's assessment of South Korean strategic autonomy

Just as Chinese scholars and think-tank analysts have been assessing the US–China power transition and South Korea's 'alliance dilemma', they have also been paying close attention to the South Korea–North Korea power transition and the implications for South Korean security policy. They argue that this power transition has encouraged South Korea to pursue independent diplomatic initiatives and an 'autonomous' security policy regarding North Korea. As long as the North Korean threat exists, South Korea will require the support of the US–South Korea alliance, but it will seek greater authority within the alliance and a more balanced position between the United States and China.<sup>35</sup>

Chinese observers concur with American scholars that South Korea now possesses 'middle power' economic and military capabilities.<sup>36</sup> In East Asia, South Korea's economy and 'comprehensive national power' are ranked in third place, behind only China and Japan. South Korea's 'hard power' and 'soft power' alike are seen as having afforded it a greater role in regional diplomacy and a desire to exercise independent influence on peninsular affairs.<sup>37</sup> 'To give meaning to its middle power diplomacy', Chinese believe that South Korea will maintain 'friendly relations' with both the United States and China, rather than 'tilt toward one side or the other'. Cooperation with China is thus an 'important objective of South Korea's middle-power diplomacy'.<sup>38</sup> Chinese observers are especially impressed by South Korea's improved defence capability. The country's military-modernisation programme is seen as an 'obvious' effort to develop an 'independent national defence' and 'to realise a balanced position within the alliance' while reducing its reliance on the United States.<sup>39</sup> This trend was first developed by the Park administration and extended by the Moon administration with its five-year defence-acquisitions plan and its Defense Reform 2.0 programme. What Chinese observers have called South Korea's 'indigenous defence revolution' is seen as contributing to a broad-based capability to deal with 'all kinds of threats', including the North Korean threat, and to take the lead for South Korean security within the US–South Korean alliance, all in support of 'balanced' diplomacy.<sup>40</sup> The Park administration's development of a South Korean missile-defence system contributed to its resistance to deployment of THAAD and underscored its preference for strategic autonomy.<sup>41</sup>

Chinese observers understand that South Korea's security has benefitted from the stagnation of North Korean weaponry. This trend has led to a 'wide disparity' between North and South Korea in terms of national power and advanced military technologies, a gap that affords South Korea greater independence in planning and implementing its North Korea strategy.<sup>42</sup>

With improved military capabilities and its middle-power status, South Korea, according to Chinese observers, is refusing to be cast as a 'chess piece' in the power struggles of Northeast Asia. It does not wish to become a mere sacrificial object in any great-power 'trial of strength'.<sup>43</sup> As one Chinese scholar wrote, South Korea feels some pressure to choose sides, but is concerned that any 'transformation of the international structure' would damage South Korean security.<sup>44</sup> As a 'front-line state ... under the flag of US containment of China', it is at risk of suffering intolerable costs in any conflict.<sup>45</sup>

Chinese similarly argue that South Korea's 'four-power strategy' reflects its effort to maintain balanced relationships with regional powers and to reduce its reliance on the United States. It focuses on developing cooperation with China, Japan and Russia, as well as with the United States. South Korea's 'northern policy' likewise aims at expanded cooperation with China, Mongolia and Russia. It places special emphasis on regional

economic cooperation through expanded transportation infrastructure, including North–South rail links to connect South Korea with Russia. South Korea's participation in China's BRI reflects, in part, its focus on infrastructure development for economic diversity. These efforts also support South Korea's objective of easing North–South tension and expanding North–South economic cooperation. The United States has opposed such initiatives, but this has only increased South Korea's interest in autonomy.<sup>46</sup>

#### US resistance to South Korean policy independence

Chinese scholars and think-tank experts have focused on American resistance to South Korean strategic autonomy, arguing that the United States views South Korea as a critical asset for dealing with the rise of China and for encircling it militarily. As US–China competition has intensified, Chinese have argued that the US 'cannot accept defeat' and 'cannot tolerate' South Korea's balanced diplomacy, and is therefore seeking to disrupt China–South Korea cooperation.<sup>47</sup> Ongoing North–South tensions are seen as serving US interests.<sup>48</sup> American resistance to the transfer to South Korea of wartime operational control (OPCON) of South Korean military forces similarly reflects the United States' determination to maintain its troop presence in South Korea.<sup>49</sup>

Chinese observers believe the US has used a 'wedge strategy' to block closer China–South Korea cooperation and to maintain its presence in South Korea. US deployment of THAAD in South Korea is seen as a key element of this strategy. According to this logic, THAAD deployment was not for the defence of South Korea; rather, it was intended as a wedge to divide China and South Korea.<sup>50</sup> THAAD is ineffective against North Korean missiles, but it was useful to compel South Korea to 'make a choice' between China and the United States. Because of American pressure, South Korea had no other option but to agree to deploy THAAD.<sup>51</sup>

China also believes the United States has constrained South Korean development of independent policies toward North Korea, policies that align with Chinese preferences. Whereas the United States prioritises its geopolitical interest in US–China competition over North Korean denuclearisation and relies on sanctions to compel unconditional North Korean concessions, South Korea, as well as China and North Korea, supports a negotiated and incremental strategy for denuclearisation, with reciprocal concessions by North Korea and the United States. China and South Korea also oppose reliance on sanctions to compel North Korean compromises. Instead, they advocate expanded economic cooperation with North Korea to promote stability. And whereas the United States has resisted improved North–South relations for fear that such an outcome would reduce the need for an American military presence in South Korea, China and South Korea promote North–South reconciliation.<sup>52</sup>

Chinese writers argue that when North-South tensions were beginning to ease, Trump announced sanctions that were heavier and of a greater scale than any that had gone before, revealing the 'sharp differences' between the United States and South Korea.53 When South Korea considered easing sanctions on North Korea, the United States opposed this, contributing to South Korea's decision to abandon the idea. Similarly, the United States compelled South Korea to abandon resumed cooperation with North Korea at the Kaesong Industrial Zone.<sup>54</sup> Chinese writers have especially focused on US efforts to constrain South Korean autonomy. They observed that when South Korean companies shipped coal to North Korea, Mike Pompeo, then US secretary of state, insisted that any advances in North–South relations must not get ahead of US policy. They also noted that Steven Mnuchin, then US secretary of the treasury, bypassed the Korean government to speak directly to South Korea's seven commercial banks, warning that they needed to comply with sanctions against North Korea.<sup>55</sup> The United States established the US-South Korea working group to exercise control over South Korean policy, insisting that all South Korean policies toward North Korea be coordinated within the group.<sup>56</sup>

As the power differential between the United States and China continues to close and the competition between them intensifies, Chinese expect that the 'strategic space' occupied by South Korea between the two powers will contract, and that US efforts to constrain South Korea will become 'clearer and clearer'. Washington will pressure Seoul to accept deployment of US intermediate-range ballistic missiles, to integrate the THAAD system with US missile-defence systems, to expand security cooperation with Japan and to link its own regional foreign policy (known as the 'New Southern Strategy') with the US Indo-Pacific strategy. But China is confident that US resistance will only increase South Korea's commitment to autonomy.<sup>57</sup> The Moon administration's determination to assume OPCON from the United States demonstrates Seoul's resolve to reduce its reliance on Washington and to assume leadership in peninsular affairs.<sup>58</sup>

### Opportunities for China on the Korean Peninsula

Chinese analysts have argued that the US–China and South Korea–North Korea power transitions are enhancing Chinese leadership in peninsular diplomacy.<sup>59</sup> South Korea's movement toward equidistance between the United States and China alleviates Chinese concerns that US–China differences over North Korean denuclearisation will lead to greater US–South Korea alliance cooperation. Moreover, China believes its own military expansion has balanced US military capabilities, so that any US effort to expand cooperation with South Korea to balance China's modernisation will fail. As one analyst told the author, 'China is winning'.<sup>60</sup> At the same time, South Korea's greater security vis-à-vis North Korea is allowing it to prioritise the implications of a rising China and to accommodate Chinese interests.<sup>61</sup> It is also allowing South Korea to pursue its own interests in North–South relations, contributing to Chinese leadership and to China–South Korea cooperation.

# Chinese expectations of peninsular leadership

Chinese writers understand that, as a rising power, China has a responsibility to contribute to global order and to support nuclear non-proliferation. But Chinese analysts argue that these tasks are not China's most important objective. Rather, given that the United States is seen as working to contain China and to maintain its own 'forward deployments' in South Korea while downplaying non-proliferation, China cannot alter, much less abandon, its geopolitical considerations to itself pursue non-proliferation.<sup>62</sup>

It is in China's interest to weaken US alliances and to reduce the negative effects they have on China. Chinese writers have concluded that, just as the United States has pursued a wedge strategy to divide China and South Korea, China can now drive a wedge between South Korea and the United States.<sup>63</sup> Beijing is seen as having sufficient leverage over South Korea to develop a 'counter-wedge' strategy: because security and economic cooperation with China are 'indispensable' for South Korea, China possesses 'dual levers' with which to 'exert leverage' on South Korea and to induce it to increasingly tilt toward China.<sup>64</sup>

Because China, South Korea and North Korea agree that nuclear stability requires incremental and reciprocal measures; because China and South Korea both stress the importance of scaling back economic sanctions and enhancing economic and cultural cooperation with North Korea; and because North Korea seeks expanded international economic cooperation, China believes it has an 'unshirkable responsibility' to be involved in peninsular diplomacy. Its proposals for peninsular easing 'should not be absent' from regional negotiations, and it can contribute to regional stability and improved North–South relations by serving as a 'go-between' in peninsular affairs.<sup>65</sup>

China's capacity for leadership, combined with increasing South Korean autonomy, is seen as enabling China and South Korea to play a 'mediating role' between North Korea and the United States. Chinese observers are encouraged by South Korean support for four-party talks on peninsular issues (involving China, North Korea, South Korea and the United States), rather than the US-supported three-party talks, which exclude China. China and South Korea can be conduits for back-channel signals, helping to bridge US–North Korea differences over nuclear diplomacy. They could even put forward joint proposals for easing peninsular tensions.<sup>66</sup>

# The end of Chinese sanctions

The dual power transition has led China to reduce its cooperation with US coercive diplomacy toward North Korea and its support for sanctions. Instead, it prefers to focus on engagement with North Korea to promote economic reform in that country.

North Korean economic reform has been a long-standing interest of China's. Former North Korean leader Kim Jong-il's first visit to China in 2000 included a tour of a computer factory, during which he reportedly expressed amazement at the technologies on display. In later visits, Kim toured China's special economic zones.<sup>67</sup> Beginning in 2012, his son Kim Jong-un has introduced limited agricultural and industrial reforms that have created greater opportunity for Chinese engagement with North Korea's economy and society.<sup>68</sup> More recently, China–North Korea border trade has contributed to the development of local markets and independent economic enterprises in North Korea.<sup>69</sup> In the context of ongoing state control over North Korean society, China's export of consumer goods to North Korea has contributed to a more porous society open to influences beyond state propaganda.<sup>70</sup>

Nonetheless, until recently there has been a contradiction between China's support for North Korean reform and its opposition to North Korea's nuclear programme. Chinese engagement of North Korea was seen as promoting long-term reform, but also as undermining North Korea's incentive to curtail its nuclear programme and putting China at odds with the United States and South Korea. This contradiction led China to limit its cooperation with North Korea, lest it enable the United States to increase its strategic presence in South Korea and drive a wedge between China and South Korea.<sup>71</sup> Thus, China offered North Korea only enough economic assistance to maintain political stability.<sup>72</sup> As North Korea continued to develop its nuclear capability, China supported United Nations-led economic sanctions against the country.<sup>73</sup>

In 2018, however, China initiated a policy reversal. Beijing no longer wished to exercise restraint, but to develop China–North Korea diplomatic, economic and cultural cooperation. Now that China and South Korea agree on engagement, China has improved relations with North Korea with less fear of US retaliation or of undermining China–South Korea cooperation.

Between May 2018 and June 2019, China held five summits with North Korean leader Kim Jong-un. Kim's 2018 visit to Beijing was his first since taking power in 2011. In September 2018, Li Zhanshu, chairman of the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, delivered a letter to Kim from Chinese leader Xi Jinping. In his letter, Xi pledged to strengthen China–North Korea cooperation.<sup>74</sup> Then, in June 2019, Xi carried out the first visit to Pyongyang by a Chinese leader since Hu Jintao's visit in January 2011. Xinhua reported that Xi had declared China–North Korea relations to have entered a 'new historical era' and claimed that the two countries had developed a 'blueprint' for expanded cooperation. In September 2021, on the occasion of the 73rd anniversary of North Korea's Workers' Party, Xi wrote to Kim that he not only attached 'great importance' to Chinese–North Korean relations, but wanted to work with Kim 'to promote long-term friendly relations and lift it to new levels'.<sup>75</sup>

Xi's visit to Pyongyang was followed by a surge in Chinese diplomacy. The two sides exchanged multiple delegations to promote cooperation between their communist parties, their public-security organisations and their legal communities. In August 2019, China resumed military ties

Xi's visit was followed by a surge in diplomacy with North Korea with a visit to Pyongyang by General Zhang Youxia, China's number-two military officer. Zhang declared that the Chinese military 'is willing to work with the [North Korean] side to ... promote cooperation and mutual support, so as to contribute to ... the development of bilateral relations'.<sup>76</sup> Renewed China–North Korea cooperation also included improved cultural ties.

In 2018, China sent delegations to Pyongyang led by Minister of the General Administration of Sport Gou

Zhongwen and Minister of Culture and Tourism Luo Shugang.<sup>77</sup> The flurry of China–North Korea summits in 2018 led to a 75% increase in Chinese tourism to North Korea in 2019, providing a financial windfall for the North Korean tourist industry, including its restaurants, hotels and retail businesses. Increased tourism encouraged Kim Jong-un to build a ski resort, and led Air China and Air Koryo to open routes between Pyongyang and multiple Chinese cities, including Beijing, Chengdu, Dalian, Jinan and Xian.<sup>78</sup>

The most consequential change in China's policy is reduced support for US coercive diplomacy. In 2017, following North Korea's fourth nuclear test, China voted for and implemented strengthened UN sanctions against North Korea.<sup>79</sup> Chinese imports from North Korea in December 2017 declined by 83% over the previous December; and in April 2018 Chinese imports were 89% less than the previous April.<sup>80</sup> But in 2019 China not only joined with Russia to block UN criticism of North Korean sanctions violations, but also called for lifting some sanctions.<sup>81</sup> China also helped North Korea evade

UN sanctions. A 2020 UN report concluded that China had assisted North Korea in evading sanctions on coal exports by transporting North Korean coal on Chinese ships. China also helped North Korea evade sanctions on fish exports by allowing Chinese ships to pay North Korea to fish in North Korean waters.<sup>82</sup> In the first five months of 2020, 89 North Korean petroleum ships had called on Chinese ports in violation of UN sanctions.<sup>83</sup>

China also increased its investment in infrastructure to expand border trade. In 2018, it agreed to spend nearly \$90 million for road construction in North Korea to connect the North Korean and Chinese markets. In 2019, after a six-year delay, China recommenced work on the nearly completed Yalu River bridge connecting the border cities of Dandong and Sinuiju. In June 2018, Chinese firms rushed to the annual Pyongyang Spring International Trade Fair in the expectation of expanded investment opportunities.<sup>84</sup> In the first half of 2019, China–North Korean exports had increased by 14.3% over the first half of 2018; North Korean exports had increased by 15.5%. In September 2021, when China and North Korea eased border restrictions imposed following the breakout of the COVID-19 pandemic, trade doubled over August 2019 and reached the highest level since December 2019.<sup>85</sup> As China–North Korea summitry developed and trade expanded, real-estate prices in Dandong surged.<sup>86</sup>

China's growing power and South Korea's increasing policy independence have allowed China to expand its cooperation with North Korea and South Korea simultaneously. South Korea's 2020 defence White Paper expressed its intent to 'steadily' develop bilateral ties with China 'to secure peace and prosperity on the Korean Peninsula'.<sup>87</sup> Shortly after Joe Biden's inauguration as US president, Xi spoke with Moon and expressed support for his North Korea initiatives. South Korea then called on the Biden administration to support sanctions relief on North Korea in exchange for a freeze on its nuclear programme, and to carry out the transfer of OPCON to South Korea. Soon afterwards, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi spoke with South Korean Foreign Minister Chung Eui-yong to express full support for South Korean policy.<sup>88</sup> In 2021, South Korea reopened diplomatic communication with North Korea and called on China to use its close relations with both North and South Korea to promote improved North–South relations.<sup>89</sup> In October 2021, as the United States restricted Chinese access to advanced technologies and as China moved to develop an independent semiconductor industry, South Korea's SK Hynix agreed to work with Wuxi, China, to develop 19 semiconductor-related projects at the China–Korea Integrated Circuit Industrial Park complex in that city.<sup>90</sup>

\* \* \*

Chinese observers have calculated that the dual power transition on the Korean Peninsula has created a new great-power strategic order. They are confident that China's rise and improved South Korean defence capabilities have strengthened China's role in peninsular diplomacy and allowed Beijing to challenge the American presence on the peninsula. China has significantly reduced its cooperation with US sanctions against North Korea, while taking advantage of South Korea's interest in foreign-policy autonomy to improve its relations with Seoul at American expense.

Because of the two power transitions on the Korean Peninsula, the United States can no longer rely on China's interest in stable US–China relations to encourage Chinese cooperation with US sanctions policy. Likewise, the United States can no longer count on South Korea to support its North Korea policy or to serve as a reliable asset in its competition with China. Whereas the post-Second World War strategic order on the Korean Peninsula reflected a division between a Chinese sphere of influence encompassing North Korea and a US sphere of influence encompassing South Korea, the latter is now tending toward equidistance between the two great powers.

Since the Korean War, US policy has aimed to isolate North Korea diplomatically and economically in a bid to coerce political change. Since 1992, the US has implemented increasingly restrictive unilateral and UN sanctions to compel North Korea to abandon its nuclear proliferation. But Pyongyang has continued to develop nuclear weapons and nuclear-capable missiles.<sup>91</sup> Even at the height of American power in the post-Cold War era, when China was cooperative with US policy and there was extensive US–South Korea political and defence cooperation against North Korea, the United States was not able to prevent North Korean nuclear proliferation. Chinese views of the two power transitions are reflected in the changes in Chinese policy toward North Korea. As it develops, US sanctions policy will become increasingly ineffective. Chinese economic cooperation with North Korea continues to reduce the latter's isolation. South Korea can be expected to continue to advance its own economic and political cooperation with both North Korea and China, while North Korea will consolidate its nuclear capabilities. The United States lacks the leverage to coerce North Korea to abandon its nuclear weapons, and any incentives Pyongyang may have had to do so will continue to weaken.<sup>92</sup>

Given that coercion has failed and North Korea is now a nuclear state, the United States' objective should be threat moderation. Cooperation with China and South Korea in four-party negotiations should be directed at an agreement for reciprocal and incremental steps for reduced sanctions in exchange for a freeze on North Korea's nuclear and missile programmes.<sup>93</sup> There is no guarantee that engagement will be successful, but more than 65 years of US-led economic and political isolation have failed to moderate North Korean politics or its nuclear proliferation.

Engaging North Korea would have other advantages. As China and South Korea move ahead with bilateral engagement, the United States may find itself increasingly marginalised should it persist in its sanctions policy. Participation in four-party talks would give the United States a greater voice in peninsular diplomacy. By engaging with North Korea, the US might gain opportunities to participate in North Korea's economy and society, exposing the North Korean people to the benefits of capitalism and to American political values. Kim Jong-un will want to retain full political control over North Korean society, but he also wants sanctions relief and greater access to the international economy. Kim's interest in economic cooperation with other countries presents an opportunity for the US to make contact with North Korean society.

US engagement with North Korea would also give Pyongyang an alternative to total economic and political dependence on China. Given that China and North Korea share a border, US influence in North Korea will necessarily remain secondary to Chinese influence. Nonetheless, it is in the United States' interest that North Korea come out from under China's shadow. The power transitions on the Korean Peninsula require the United States to negotiate with North Korea as a nuclear state. Once it begins to do so, Washington will be able to develop policies that can contribute to political and economic reform in North Korea with a view to reducing the risk of war. If it does not do so, the US may lose its voice in the region's security affairs.

#### Notes

- See, for example, Zhao Yihei and Zheng Hua, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing' [The US–ROK Alliance Dilemma in a Power-shift Perspective], *Guoji Luntan* [International Forum], no. 4, 2020, p. 58.
- <sup>2</sup> James Brooke, 'Koreans Look to China, Seeing a Market and a Monster', *New York Times*, 10 February 2004, https://www. nytimes.com/2004/02/10/business/ koreans-look-to-china-seeing-amarket-and-a-monster.html.
- 'China Emerges as Biggest Export Market of South Korea', People's Daily, 14 November 2002, http://english. peopledaily.com.cn/200211/14/ eng20021114\_106796.shtml. See also Statista, 'Value of Goods Exported from South Korea to China from 2000 to 2020', https:// www.statista.com/statistics/657617/ south-korea-exported-goods-value-tochina-since-free-trade-agreement/; and Statista, 'Value of Goods Exported from South Korea to the United States from 2000 to 2020', https://www.statista. com/statistics/656522/south-koreaexported-goods-value-to-united-statessince-free-trade-agreement/.
- 4 This data is from Trading

Economics, 'South Korea Exports', https://tradingeconomics.com/ south-korea/exports.

- <sup>5</sup> See Susan M. Puska, 'Rough but Ready Force Projection: An Assessment of Recent PLA Training', in Andrew J. Scobel and Larry M. Wortzel (eds), China's Growing Military Power: Perspectives on Security, Ballistic Missiles, and Conventional Capabilities (Carlisle, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College, 2002).
- <sup>6</sup> On the shifting balance in Chinese coastal waters, see Eric Heginbotham et al., *The US–China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power, 1996–2017* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2015), chapter 13, http://www.rand.org/content/ dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/ RR300/RR392/RAND\_RR392.pdf.
  <sup>7</sup> See 'China Holds "Unprecedented"
- Live-fire Drills in Yellow Sea', Yonhap, 4 July 2015, https://en.yna.co.kr/ view/AEN20150704000900315; Sarah Zheng, 'Beijing Sends Warning with Second Naval Drill in Yellow Sea', *South China Morning Post*, 5 August 2017, https://www.scmp.com/news/ china/article/2105483/beijing-sendswarning-second-naval-drill-yellow-sea;

'China Holds Simultaneous Military Drills in Four Seas, Again', Reuters, 28 September 2020, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-china-defence/chinaholds-simultaneous-military-drills-infour-seas-again-idUSKBN26J1KW; and Jina Kim, 'China and Regional Security Dynamics on the Korean Peninsula', in Chung Min Lee and Kathryn Botto (eds), *Korea Net Assessment 2020: Politicized Security and Unchanging Strategic Realities* (Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2020).

- 8 See Kim, 'China and Regional Security Dynamics on the Korean Peninsula'.
- <sup>9</sup> See David Lague and Benjamin Kang Lim, 'The China Challenge: Ruling the Waves', Reuters, 30 April 2019, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/ special-report/china-army-navy/.
- 10 See 'S. Korea to Urge China for Strong Measures on Illegal Fishing', Arirang, 10 June 2016, http://www.arirang.com/ News/News\_View.asp?nSeq=192125; Lisa Collins, 'Between a Rock and a Grey Zone: China-ROK Illegal Fishing Disputes', Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies, 6 July 2016, https://amti.csis.org/ rock-grey-zone-china-rok-illegalfishing-disputes/; and 'South Korea Vows Armed Crackdown Against Chinese Fishing Boats After Sinking of Coast Guard Ship', South China Morning Post, 11 October 2016, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/ diplomacy-defence/article/2027042/ seoul-summons-chinese-envoy-oversinking-coast-guard. For an analysis of the Socotra dispute, see Senan Fox, China, South Korea, and the Socotra

*Rock Dispute: A Submerged Rock and Its Destabilizing Potential* (Singapore: Palgrave, 2019).

- 11 On the 'sensitivity' of Socotra Reef for South Korean security, see Tang Ke and Zhao Zhiguo, 'Shi Lun Wen Zaiyin xia de Hanguo Guojia Anguan Zhanlüe' [Korea's National Security Strategy Under Moon Jae-in's Rule], Guoji Yanjiu Cankao [International Studies Reference], no. 5, 2019, p. 43; and Zhang Chi, 'Hanguo dui Diaoyudao Zhengduan de Renshi, Lichang yu Yingxiang' [South Korea's Perspective and Position on the Diaoyu Islands Dispute and Its Influence], Taipingyang Xuebao [Pacific Journal], no. 11, 2017, p. 22.
- <sup>12</sup> See Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', pp. 56, 58; and Liu Shengxiang and Jiang Jiamin, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi' [An Analysis of the Role of South Korea from the Perspective of Sino-US Relations], *Taipingyang Xuebao*, vol. 26, no. 3, March 2018, p. 35.
- <sup>13</sup> Zhang Huizhi, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze' [The Trend in China–South Korea and US–South Korea Relations in the Structure of China–US Competition and South Korean Choice], *Dongbei Ya Luntan* [Northeast Asia Forum], no. 2, 2019, pp. 27–8.
- <sup>14</sup> Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', pp. 30, 36.
- <sup>15</sup> See Wang Junsheng, 'Chuyu Zhuanzhe qi de Chaoxian Bandao: Guoji Hezuo yu Zhongguo Juesi' [The Korean Peninsula at the Turning Point:

International Cooperation and China's Role], *Dongbei Ya Xuekan* [Journal of Northeast Asian Studies], no. 2, March 2020, p. 47; Song Wenzhi, 'Tixi Yali, Weixie Renzhi yu Hanguo zai Zhong Mei zhijian de Zhanlüe Xuanze' [South Korea's Strategic Choice in US–China Relations Under Systemic Pressure and Threat Perception], *Dongbei Ya Luntan*, no. 4, 2019, pp. 88, 90; and Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', p. 36.

- <sup>16</sup> Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', p. 27.
- <sup>17</sup> See Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 54.
- <sup>18</sup> For analyses of the impact of Chinese sanctions, see Darren J. Lim, 'Chinese Economic Coercion During the THAAD Dispute', Asan Forum, 28 December 2019, http://www. theasanforum.org/chinese-economiccoercion-during-the-thaad-dispute/; and Yul Sohl, 'South Korea Under the United States–China Rivalry: Dynamics of the Economic–Security Nexus in Trade Policymaking', *Pacific Review*, vol. 32, no. 6, 2019, pp. 1,030–1.
- <sup>19</sup> See Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 58.
- <sup>20</sup> Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', pp. 30, 36; Ling Shengli, 'Chaoxian Bandao Zhanlüe Zizhuxing de Tisheng ji qi Yingxiang' [The Rise of Korean Peninsula Strategic Autonomy and Its Influence], *Dangdai Hanguo* [Contemporary South Korea], no. 4, 2018, p. 3; and Dai Weilai, 'Hanguo

Zhongdeng Qiangguo Waijiao Zhanlüe ji qi dui Zhongguo de Yingxiang' [South Korea's Middle Power Diplomatic Strategy and Its Influence in China], *Dangdai Yatai* [Journal of Contemporary Asia-Pacific Studies], no. 2, 2016, p. 150.

<sup>21</sup> Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', p. 25. Recent US scholarship on South Korea's policy dilemmas includes Ellen Kim and Victor Cha, 'Between a Rock and a Hard Place: South Korea's Strategic Dilemmas with China and the United States', *Asia Policy*, no. 21, January 2016; and Scott A. Snyder, *South Korea at the Crossroads: Autonomy in an Era of Rival Powers* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2018), particularly chapter 9.

<sup>22</sup> See Bi Yingdao, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan yu Tiaozhan' [Moon Jae-in Government's Independent Strategy: Development and Challenges], *Guoji Wenti Yanjiu* [International Studies], no. 4, 2020, p. 129; and Ling, 'Chaoxian Bandao Zhanlüe Zizhuxing de Tisheng ji qi Yingxiang', p. 3.

<sup>23</sup> Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', pp. 31, 36; and Dai, 'Hanguo Zhongdeng Qiangguo Waijiao Zhanlüe ji qi dui Zhongguo de Yingxiang', p. 150.

<sup>24</sup> See Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', p. 24; Zhang Chi, 'Gongtong Minzhudang de Duiwai Zhengce Zhuzhang yu Wen Zaiyan Shiqi Zhong Han Guanxi de Fazhan Fangxiang' [The Foreign Policy of

the Democratic Party of South Korea and the Developing Direction of Sino-Korean Relations in the Moon Jae-in Period], Hanguo Yanjiu Luncong [Journal of South Korean Studies], no. 1, 2018, pp. 65–6; and Bi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan vu Tiaozhan', p. 131. See also David Josef Volodzko, 'China Wins Its War Against South Korea's US THAAD Missile Shield - Without Firing a Shot', South China Morning Post, 18 November 2017, https://www. scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/ article/2120452/china-wins-its-waragainst-south-koreas-us-thaad-missile.

- <sup>25</sup> See Lü Chenyun, 'Shilun Hanguo Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Dongnan Ya Waijiao' [On the Southeast Asian Diplomacy of South Korea's Moon Jae-in Government], *Heping yu Fazhan* [Peace and Development], no. 4, 2020, pp. 99–101; and Bi Yingdao, 'Chaoxian Bandao Xin Xingshi xia Shenhua Zhong Han Anquang Hezuo de Sikao' [Thoughts on Deepening China–South Korea Security Cooperation in the New Situation on the Korean Peninsula], *Xiandai Guoji Guanxi* [Contemporary International Relations], no. 10, 2019, p. 37.
- <sup>26</sup> See Bi, 'Chaoxian Bandao Xin Xingshi xia Shenhua Zhong Han Anquang Hezuo de Sikao'; and Song, 'Tixi Yali, Weixie Renzhi yu Hanguo zai Zhong Mei zhijian de Zhanlüe Xuanze', p. 90.
- <sup>27</sup> See 'S. Korea's 2020 Defense Budget Rises 7.4% to over 50tr Won', Korea Herald, 11 December 2019, http:// www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20191211000099#; and Nan Tian et al., 'Trends in World Military Expenditure, 2019', Stockholm

International Peace Research Institute, 20 April 2020, https://www.sipri.org/ sites/default/files/2020-04/fs\_2020\_04\_ milex\_0.pdf.

- 28 See 'South Korea Test-fires Missile that Can Strike All of the North', Reuters, 3 June 2015, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-southkorea-missile/ south-korea-test-fires-missile-thatcan-strike-all-of-the-north-idUSK-BNoOJoYM20150603; Jeff Jeong, 'South Korea to Deploy "Artillery Killer" to Destroy North Korean Bunkers', Defense News, 19 March 2018, https://www.defensenews. com/global/asia-pacific/2018/03/19/ south-korea-to-deploy-artillery-killerto-destroy-north-korean-bunkers/; Chad O'Carroll, 'South Korea to Develop Iron Dome-style Artillery Interceptor System for Defense', NK News, 10 August 2020, https://www. nknews.org/2020/08/south-korea-todevelop-iron-dome-style-artilleryinterceptor-system-for-defense/; and Jeff Jeong, 'South Korea Moves to Kick Its Missile Defense Shield Up a Notch', Defense News, 14 August 2019, https://www.defensenews. com/global/asia-pacific/2019/08/14/ south-korea-moves-to-kick-its-missiledefense-shield-up-a-notch/.
- <sup>29</sup> See 'S Korean KF-X Jet Prototype Roll-out in April', Defenseworld. Net, 31 January 2020, https:// www.defenseworld.net/ news/28866/S\_Korean\_KF\_X\_Jet\_ Prototype\_Roll\_out\_in\_April#. YEAeEGhKiUl; Gabriel Dominguez and Dae Young Kim, 'South Korea Confirms First KF-X Prototype To Be Rolled Out in April', Janes, 2 March 2021, https://www.janes.

com/defence-news/news-detail/ south-korea-confirms-first-kf-xprototype-to-be-rolled-out-in-april; and Xavier Vavasseur, 'New Supersonic Anti-ship Missile for South Korea's KF-X Breaks Cover', Navalnews, 15 February 2021, https://www.navalnews. com/naval-news/2021/02/ new-supersonic-anti-ship-missile-forsouth-koreas-kf-x-breaks-cover/.

See Oh Seok-min, 'S. Korea 30 Successfully Tests SLBM from New Submarine', Yonhap, 7 September 2021, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20210907001900325; Xavier Vavasseur, 'South Korea Selects MH-60R Helicopter for ROK Navy', Navalnews, 15 December 2020, https://www.navalnews. com/naval-news/2020/12/ south-korea-selects-mh-6or-helicopterfor-rok-navy/; 'South Korean Submarine Capabilities', NTI, 22 February 2021, https://www.nti. org/analysis/articles/south-koreasubmarine-capabilities/; Xavier Vavasseur, 'South Korea's DSME Launches 2nd KSS III Submarine for ROK Navy', Navalnews, 10 November 2020, https://www. navalnews.com/naval-news/2020/11/ south-koreas-dsme-launches-2ndkss-iii-submarine-for-rok-navy/; Xavier Vavasseur, 'South Korea's HHI Cut Steel of New KDX III Batch II Destroyer for ROK Navy', Navalnews, 3 March 2021, https://www. navalnews.com/naval-news/2021/03/ south-koreas-hhi-cut-steel-on-newkdx-iii-batch-ii-destroyer-for-roknavy/; and Robert Farley, 'The South Korean Navy Has Big Plans Ahead',

*Diplomat*, 23 August 2019, https:// thediplomat.com/2019/08/the-southkorean-navy-has-big-plans-ahead/. For a comprehensive and analytical perspective on South Korean naval modernisation, see Ian Bowers, *The Modernisation of the Republic of Korea Navy* (London: Palgrave, 2019).

- <sup>31</sup> See Dae Young Kim, 'US Delivers Fourth and Final RQ-4 Global Hawk UAV to RoKAF', Janes, 15 October 2020, https://www.janes. com/defence-news/news-detail/ us-delivers-fourth-and-finalrq-4-global-hawk-uav-to-rokaf; and Kelsey Davenport, 'South Korea to Pursue Military Satellites', Arms Control Today, 20 September 2020, https://www. armscontrol.org/act/2020-09/news/ south-korea-pursue-military-satellites.
- <sup>32</sup> Andrew H. Cordesman, 'The Conventional Military Balance in the Koreas and Northeast Asia', Center for International and Strategic Studies, 2 August 2016, pp. 23, 65, 71, https://csiswebsite-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/ s3fs-public/publication/160802\_ Korea\_Conventional\_Balance.pdf.
- <sup>33</sup> See Dylan Tan, 'Kim Jong Un Wants to Change How North Korea's Soldiers Eat', *Business Insider*, 26 July 2018, https://www.businessinsider.com/ kim-jong-un-wants-to-change-hownorth-koreas-soldiers-eat-2018-7; and Eunjung Cho, 'Study Finds Little Change in N. Korean Diet over 50 Years', Voice of America, 3 February 2015, https://www.voanews.com/a/ study-little-change-north-koreandiet/2627515.html.

<sup>34</sup> See Ian Bowers and Henrik Stålhane

Hiim, 'Conventional Counterforce Dilemmas: South Korea's Deterrence Strategy and Stability on the Korean Peninsula', *International Security*, vol. 45, no. 3, Winter 2020–21.

- <sup>35</sup> See Dai, 'Hanguo Zhongdeng Qiangguo Waijiao Zhanlüe ji qi dui Zhongguo de Yingxiang', p. 146.
- <sup>36</sup> On South Korea as a middle power, see Snyder, South Korea at the Crossroads, chapter 8.
- 37 See Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', pp. 31, 33; Lü, 'Shilun Hanguo Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Dongnan Ya Waijiao', pp. 101, 106; Li Li, 'Yi Zhongdeng Guojia Waijiao Shentan Hanguo dui "Baohu de Ziren" de Lichang' [Using Middlepower Diplomacy to Explore South Korea's Position on 'Responsibility to Protect'], Wuhan Keji Daxue Xuekan [Journal of Wuhan University of Science and Technology], vol. 19, no. 2, April 2017; and Zhang Dongming and Zhang Peng, 'Hanguo zai Dongya diqu de Zhongdeng Qiangguo Waijiao Zhengce: Lilun yu Shijian' [South Korea's Middle-power Diplomacy: Theory and Practice], Dongjiang Xuekan [Dongjiang Journal], vol. 36, no. 4, October 2019.
- <sup>38</sup> Dai, 'Hanguo Zhongdeng Qiangguo Waijiao Zhanlüe ji qi dui Zhongguo de Yingxiang', pp. 146, 151.
- <sup>39</sup> Yang Lühuì and Zhao Weiníng, 'Han Mei Lianmeng Shiyu xià de Hanguo Zizhuxìng Yanjiu' [A Study of South Korea Autonomy from the Perspective of the US–South Korea Alliance], *Dangdai Hanguo*, no. 3, 2019, pp. 3, 13; and Liu Yucheng, 'Hanguo Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu Guojia Anquan Zhanlüe Jiadu' [Decoding the

National-security Policy of the South Korean Moon Jae-in Government], *Junshi Wenzhai* [Military Digest], April 2019, p. 35.

- <sup>40</sup> Lü Chunyan, 'Lun Bandao Jushi Zhuanhuan xia Han Mei Xin Dongtai' [On the New Trend in South Korea-US Alliance in the Context of Peninsular Developments], Dongbei Ya Xuekan, no. 1, January 2010, pp. 40-1; Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Biangian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', pp. 50, 58; and Tang and Zhao, 'Shi Lun Wen Zaiyin xia de Hanguo Guojia Anguan Zhanlüe', pp. 38–9. See also Mike Yeo, 'Reform Efforts in South Korea Create Ecosystem for Defense Industry Growth', Defense News, 17 August 2020, https://www. defensenews.com/top-100/2020/08/17/ reform-efforts-in-south-korea-createecosystem-for-defense-industrygrowth/; 'Moon Jae-in's Five-year Road Map Unveiled', Korea Herald, 19 July 2017, http://www.koreaherald. com/view.php?ud=20170719000825; and 'S. Korean Defense Ministry Released 2020 White Paper', KBSWorld, 2 February 2021, http:// world.kbs.co.kr/service/news\_view. htm?lang=e&Seq\_Code=159319.
- <sup>41</sup> See Bi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan yu Tiaozhan', p. 131; and Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 52. On South Korea's missile-defence programme, see Sebastien Roblin, 'Meet South Korea's Very Own Killer S-300 Air Defense System', National Interest, 24 February 2019, https:// nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/

meet-south-koreas-very-own-killers-300-air-defense-system-45477; and Jeong, 'South Korea Moves to Kick Its Missile Defense Shield Up a Notch'.

- <sup>42</sup> Chen Yue, 'Chao Han Junli Duibi: Nanfeng Yadao Beifeng haishi Beifang Yadao Nanfeng' [Comparison of North Korea-South Korea Military Power: The Southern Wind Overwhelms the Northern Wind or the Northern Wind Overwhelms the Southern Wind?], Shijie Zhishi [World Knowledge], October 2016, pp. 26-7; Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', pp. 27-8; and Tang Ke and Li Qingbin, 'Jin Zhengen Jingji Gaige Fenxi' [Analysis of Kim Jong-un's Economic Reform], Guoji Yanjiu Cankao, no. 4, 2020, p. 43.
- <sup>43</sup> Liu and Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', p. 34; Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 53; and Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', pp. 24, 31.
- <sup>44</sup> Zheng Jiyong, 'Hanguo Anquan Xian Zhengcai Fasheng Bianhua' [South Korea's Security Outlook Is Changing], *Huanqiu Shibao* [Global Times], 4 February 2021, https://3w. huanqiu.com/a/de583b/41mponaQk11.
- <sup>45</sup> Liu and Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', p. 34; Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 53; and Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', pp. 24, 31.
- <sup>46</sup> See Lü, '2019–2020 Nian Han Mei

Guanxi: Huigu yu Fazhan', p. 41; Zhao Yiran, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de "Xin Beifang Zhengce"' [Moon Jae-in Government's 'New Northern Policy'], *Guoji Yanjiu Cankao*, no. 7, 2020, pp. 46–7, 51; Bi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan yu Tiaozhan', p. 126; Ling, 'Chaoxian Bandao Zhanlüe Zizhuxing de Tisheng ji qi Yingxiang', p. 2; and Xue Li, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu "Xin Beifang Zhengce" Pingxi' [Comment on Moon Jae-in Government's 'New Northern Policy'], *Shijie Zhishi*, no. 9, 2018, p. 73.

- <sup>47</sup> Lin Limin, 'Chaoxian He Wenti de Zhanlüe Benzhi: Fan Kuosan hai shi Diyuan Zhengzhi Boyi' [Strategic Essence of the North Korean Nuclear Problem: Non-proliferation or Geopolitical Game?], Xiandai Guoji Guanxi, no. 2, 2018, pp. 13-16; Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', p. 31; Wang, 'Chuyu Zhuanzhe qi de Chaoxian Bandao: Guoji Hezuo yu Zhongguo Juesi', p. 48; and Zhang Huizhi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Duiwai Zhengce: Jiyu yu Tiaozhan' [The Foreign Policy of the Moon Government: Opportunities and Challenges], Dongbei Ya Luntan, no. 2, 2018, p. 44.
- <sup>8</sup> See Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 52; Fang Xiaozhi, 'Meiguo zai Hanguo Bushu Gengduo Zhanlüe Wuqi you Yong Ma' [Is US Deployment of More Strategic Weapons in South Korea Useful?], *Shijie Zhishi*, no. 23, 2017, p. 29; and Liu Chong, 'Meiguo Yunniang zai Han Bushu "Sade" Xitong Banxi' [Analysis of US Deployment of the THAAD

System in South Korea], *Xiandai Guoji Guanxi*, no. 5, 2015.

- <sup>49</sup> See Zhang, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Duiwai Zhengce: Jiyu yu Tiaozhan', p. 44.
- <sup>50</sup> See Ling Shengli, 'Shuangzhong Fenhua: Meiguo dui Chaoxian Bandao de Xiezi Zhanlüe' [Dual Divide: US Wedge Strategy Toward the Korean Peninsula], *Dongbei Ya Luntan*, no. 5, 2017, pp. 52, 54.
- <sup>51</sup> Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', p. 26; Liu and Jiang, 'Zhong Mei Guanxi Shiyu xia de Hanguo Juese Lunxi', p. 31; and Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 52. For a US view on the ineffectiveness of THAAD for South Korean defence, see Theodore Postol and George N. Lewis, 'Illusion of Missile Defense: Why THAAD Will Not Protect South Korea', *Global Asia*, vol. 11, no. 3, September 2016.
- <sup>52</sup> See Meng Yueming and Wang Yinan, '2019–2020 Nian Zhong Han Guanxi: Huigu yu Fazhan' [2019–2020 China– South Korean Relations: Retrospect and Prospects], *Dangdai Hanguo*, no. 1, 2020, p. 10; Wang, 'Chuyu Zhuanzhe qi de Chaoxian Bandao: Guoji Hezuo yu Zhongguo Juesi', pp. 47; Bi, 'Chaoxian Bandao Xin Xingshi xia Shenhua Zhong Han Anquang Hezuo de Sikao', pp. 36–7; and Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', p. 26.
- <sup>53</sup> Zhang Chi, 'Chaoxian Bandao Jushi Fazhan Qianzhan yu Zhongguo de Zuoyong' [Prospects

for Developments on the Korean Peninsula and China's Role], *Guoji Wenti Yanjiu*, no. 2, 2020, p. 116.

- <sup>54</sup> See Zhang, 'Chaoxian Bandao Jushi Fazhan Qianzhan yu Zhongguo de Zuoyong', p. 116; and Lü, 'Shilun Hanguo Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Dongnan Ya Waijiao', p. 34.
- <sup>55</sup> Zhang, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Duiwai Zhengce: Jiyu yu Tiaozhan', p. 48.
- <sup>56</sup> See Bi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan yu Tiaozhan', p. 133; and Khang Vu, 'US–South Korea: Working Group Blues', Interpreter, Lowy Institute, 31 July 2020, https://www. lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/ us-south-korea-working-group-blues.
- <sup>57</sup> See Li Nan, 'Hanguo "Xin Nanfang Zhengce" Weihe xiang Meiguo "Yintai Zhanlüe" Kaolong' [Why Is South Korea's 'New Southern Strategy' Moving Closer to the US 'Indo-Pacific Strategy'?], *Shijie Zhishi*, no. 23, 2009, p. 27; Song, 'Tixi Yali, Weixie Renzhi yu Hanguo zai Zhong Mei zhijian de Zhanlüe Xuanze', p. 90; Bi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan yu Tiaozhan', p. 136; and Lü, 'Shilun Hanguo Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Dongnan Ya Waijiao', p. 112.
- <sup>58</sup> See Zhang, 'Zhong Mei Jingzheng Geju xia de Zhong Han, Mai Han Guanxi Zouxiang yu Hanguo Xuanze', p. 30; Lü, 'Lun Bandao Jushi Zhuanhuan xia Han Mei Xin Dongtai', p. 40; Bi, 'Wen Zaiyin Zhengfu de Zizhu Zhanlüe: Jinzhan yu Tiaozhan', pp. 125, 129; and Zhao and Zheng, 'Quanli Bianqian Shijiao xia de Mei Han Tongmeng Kunjing', p. 52. See also 'US Says

**OPCON Transfer Will Be Impossible** by 2022', Dong-A Ilbo, 22 October 2020, https://www.donga.com/en/ article/all/20201022/2218349/1/U-S-says-OPCON-transfer-will-beimpossible-by-2022; and 'Defense Minister to Expedite 2nd Stage FOC for OPCON Transfer', Dong-A Ilbo, 25 December 2020, https://www.donga. com/en/article/all/20201225/2325742/1/ Defense-minister-to-expedite-2ndstage-FOC-for-OPCON-transfer. On the merits of the OPCON transfer, see Shin Beomchul, 'South Korea's Military Readiness Under Moon', in Lee and Botto (eds), Korea Net Assessment 2020.

- <sup>59</sup> See, for example, Wang, 'Chuyu Zhuanzhe qi de Chaoxian Bandao: Guoji Hezuo Juesi', p. 44.
- <sup>60</sup> Interviews with Chinese policy analysts, January 2021. The interview subjects reported Chinese confidence regarding the US–China balance of power.
- <sup>61</sup> See Song, 'Tixi Yali, Weixie Renzhi yu Hanguo zai Zhong Mei zhijian de Zhanlüe Xuanze'.
- <sup>62</sup> Lin, 'Chaoxian He Wenti de Zhanlüe Benzhi', p. 16.
- <sup>63</sup> See Zhang Yunling, 'Chaoxian Bandao Wenti yu Zhongguo de Zuoyong' [Korean Peninsula Issues and China's Role], *Shijie Zhishi*, no. 11, 2016, pp. 28–9; Lin, 'Chaoxian He Wenti de Zhanlüe Benzhi', p. 13; and Ling, 'Shuangzhong Fenhua: Meiguo dui Chaoxian Bandao de Xiezi', p. 48.
- <sup>64</sup> Ling, 'Shuangzhong Fenhua: Meiguo dui Chaoxian Bandao de Xiezi', p. 55.
- <sup>65</sup> Meng and Wang, '2019–2020 Nian Zhong Han Guanxi: Huigu yu Fazhan', p. 10; Zhang, 'Chanxian Bandao Jushi Fazhan Qianzhan yu Zhongguo de

Zuoyong', p. 119; and Wang, 'Chuyu Zhuanzhe qi de Chaoxian Bandao: Guoji Hezuo Juesi', p. 44.

- <sup>66</sup> See Wang Junsheng, 'Chaoxian Bandao Heping Jizhi Goujian yu Zhong Han Hezuo de Yiyi' [Constructing Peace Mechanisms on the Korean Peninsula and the Significance of China–South Korean Cooperation], *Shijie Zhishi*, no. 19, 2018, p. 29.
- 67 See John Pomfret, 'North Korean Leader Amazed by Computers During Trip to China', Washington Post, 2 June 2000, https://www.washingtonpost. com/archive/politics/2000/06/02/ north-korean-leader-amazed-bycomputers-during-trip-to-china/ c5417847-625e-49ca-9b95-eda39df328c6/; and Wonhyuk Lim, 'Kim Jong Il's Southern Tour: Beijing Consensus with a North Korean Twist?', Brookings Institution, 13 February 2006, https:// www.brookings.edu/articles/ kim-jong-ils-southern-tour-beijingconsensus-with-a-north-korean-twist/.
- <sup>68</sup> For a Chinese analysis, see Tang and Li, 'Jin Zhengen Jingji Gaige Fenxi'.
- <sup>69</sup> See James Reilly, Orchestration: China's Economic Statecraft Across Asia and Europe (New York: Oxford University Press, 2021), chapter 5; and James Reilly, 'China's Market Influence in North Korea', Asian Survey, vol. 54, no. 5, 2014.
- <sup>70</sup> On China's role in North Korean society, see Daniel Tudor and James Pearson, North Korea Confidential: Private Markets, Fashion Trends, Prison Camps, Dissenters, and Defectors (Rutland, VT: Tuttle, 2015).
- <sup>71</sup> On Chinese understanding that

Beijing's support for North Korea undermined China–South Korea cooperation, see Song, 'Tixi Yali, Weixie Renzhi yu Hanguo zai Zhong Mei zhijian de Zhanlüe Xuanze', p. 92.

- <sup>72</sup> For more on this dynamic, see Tat Yan Kong, 'China's Engagement-oriented Strategy Toward North Korea: Achievements and Limitations', *Pacific Review*, vol. 31, no. 1, 2018.
- <sup>73</sup> On China's behaviour toward North Korea during the Clinton, Bush and Obama administrations, see Stephan Haggard and Marcus Noland, Hard Target: Sanctions, Inducements, and the Case of North Korea (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2017), pp. 214–21; and Bonnie S. Glaser and Liang Wang, 'The North Korea Nuclear Crisis and US– China Cooperation', in Suisheng Zhao (ed.), China and the United States (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008).
- <sup>74</sup> See 'China's Top Legislator Presents Xi's Letter to DPRK Leader', Xinhuanet, 10 September 2018, http:// www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-09/10/c\_137456693.htm; and Rachel Zhang, 'China's Xi Jinping Vows to Take "Valuable Friendship" with North Korea to New Heights', *South China Morning Post*, 9 September 2021, https://www.scmp.com/news/ china/diplomacy/article/3148136/ chinas-xi-jinping-vows-take-valuablefriendship-north-korea?utm\_ source=email&utm\_medium=share\_ widget&utm\_campaign=3148136.
- <sup>75</sup> 'Spotlight: Xi's DPRK Visit Writes New Chapter of Friendship, Promotes Peninsula Stability', Xinhuanet, 21 June 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/ english/2019-06/21/c\_138162907.htm. See also Scott Snyder and See-Won

Byun, 'China Reaffirms Tradition: DPRK Friendship and Recovery of South Korean Ties', *Comparative Connections*, vol. 20, no. 3, January 2019, http://cc.pacforum.org/2019/01/chinareaffirms-tradition-dprk-friendshipand-recovery-of-south-korean-ties/.

- <sup>76</sup> 'N. Korea, China Demonstrate Military Ties in High-level Talks', Yonhap, 18 August 2019, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20190818000451325. See also Scott Snyder and See-Won Byun, 'A New Chapter?', *Comparative Connections*, vol. 21, no. 2, September 2019, http://cc.pacforum. org/2019/09/a-new-chapter/.
- 77 See Snyder and Byun, 'China Reaffirms Tradition'.
- 78 See Chad O'Carroll, 'How a Massive Influx of Chinese Visitors Is Changing North Korean Tourism', NK News, 1 November 2019, https://www.nknews. org/2019/11/how-a-massive-influx-ofchinese-visitors-is-changing-northkorean-tourism/; Oliver Hotham, 'North Korea's Air Koryo to Begin Twice-weekly Pyongyang-Macau Flights in August', NK News, 23 July 2019, https://www.nknews. org/2019/07/north-koreas-air-koryoto-begin-twice-weekly-pyongyangmacau-flights-in-august/; 'Air China to Resume Beijing-Pyongyang Flights', Hankyoreh, 6 June 2018; Heesu Lee and Sam Kim, 'Kim Jong Un's Ski Resort Ambitions in North Korea Are Melting', Bloomberg, 12 February 2020, https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2020-02-12/ kim-jong-un-s-ski-resort-ambitionsin-north-korea-are-melting; and Mercedes Hutton, 'Chinese Tourists

in North Korea: "Almost a Necessary Evil"', *South China Morning Post*, 6 November 2019, https://www.scmp. com/magazines/post-magazine/travel/ article/3036406/chinese-tourism-northkorea-booming-not-everyone.

- <sup>79</sup> See 'China to Enforce UN Sanctions Against North Korea', *Guardian*, 23 September 2017, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2017/sep/23/ china-to-enforce-un-sanctions-againstnorth-korea.
- <sup>80</sup> Benjamin Katzeff Silberstein, 'Sanctions Enforcement and Fuel Prices in North Korea: What the Data Tells Us', 38 North, February 2019, p. 5, https://www.38north.org/ wp-content/uploads/pdf/38-North-SR-1902-BKS-China-NK-Fuel.pdf.
- 81 See 'China and Russia Thwart US-led Bid to Call Out North Korea on UN Sanctions Violations', 19 June 2019, South China Morning Post, https://www.scmp.com/news/ china/diplomacy/article/3015153/ china-russia-thwart-un-accusationnorth-korea-sanctions; and Michelle Nichols, 'China, Russia Propose Lifting Some U.N. Sanctions on North Korea, US Says Not the Time', Reuters, 17 December 2019, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-northkorea-usa-un/ china-russia-propose-lifting-some-un-sanctions-on-north-korea-u-s-saysnot-the-time-idUSKBN1YK20W.
- <sup>82</sup> See 'North Korea Defies Sanctions with China's Help, UN Panel Says', *Guardian*, 17 April 2020, https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2020/ apr/18/north-korea-defies-sanctionswith-chinas-help-un-panel-says; and Choe Sang-Hun, 'Defying US Ban,

Chinese Ships Pay North Korea to Fish in Its Waters', *New York Times*, 14 August 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/07/22/world/asia/northkorea-squid-sanctions-china.html.

- <sup>83</sup> Ariel Cohen, 'North Korea Illegally Trades Oil, Coal, with China's Help', *Forbes*, 21 March 2020, https://www.forbes.com/ sites/arielcohen/2019/03/21/ north-korea-illegally-trades-oil-coalwith-chinas-help/.
- 84 See 'China to Invest in Infrastructure in N. Korea, May Violate Sanctions', Kyodo, 20 July 2018, https://english. kyodonews.net/news/2018/07/ e12doea5c940-china-to-invest-ininfrastructure-in-n-korea-may-violatesanctions.html; Colin Zwirko, 'Homes Demolished in Path of Long-stalled Sino-DPRK "Bridge to Nowhere": Imagery', NK Pro, 26 September 2019, https://www.nknews.org/ pro/homes-demolished-in-path-oflong-stalled-sino-dprk-bridge-tonowhere-imagery/; and 'Chinese Firms Rush to N. Korea to Discuss Economic Cooperation', Yonhap, 22 June 2018, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20180622003100315.
- <sup>85</sup> Lee Jeong-ho, 'China–North Korea Trade Up 14.3 Per Cent in First Half to US\$1.25 Billion', South China Morning Post, 24 July 2019, https://www. scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/ article/3019940/chinas-first-half-tradenorth-korea-recovers-old-allies; and Christian Davies 'North Korea–China Trade Hits Highest Level Since Start of Pandemic', Financial Times, 20 October 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/ a8f270ae-5cce-4ef3-a179-244b3d40311b ?shareType=nongift.

- <sup>86</sup> See Yuan Yang, 'China's Dandong Property Prices Jump on Korea Talks', *Financial Times*, 2 May 2018, https:// www.ft.com/content/ffcae376-4dda-11e8-8a8e-22951a2d8493.
- <sup>87</sup> See Park Chan-kyong, 'South Korea Affirms Cool Japan Relations, Warm China Ties in Defence White Paper', *South China Morning Post*, 3 February 2021, https://www.scmp.com/ week-asia/politics/article/3120359/ south-korea-affirms-cool-japanrelations-warm-china-ties-defence.
- 88 See 'Xi Expresses Support for Korean Denuclearization in Phone Talks with Moon: Cheong Wa DaeOn', Yonhap, 27 January 2021, https://en.yna. co.kr/view/AEN20210127006452315; Hyonhee Shin, 'North Korea, US Should Aim for Initial Nuclear Freeze: South Korea', Reuters, 28 January 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-southkorea-politics-northkorea/ north-korea-u-s-should-aim-forinitial-nuclear-freeze-south-koreanpm-idUSKBN29X13Y; Oh Seok-min, 'Defense Ministry Vows Push for Regular Inter-Korean Military Talks, Swifter OPCON Transfer', Yonhap, 21 January 2021, https://en.yna. co.kr/view/AEN20210121006600325; and 'China's Wang Urges Peace Push in Call with New South Korea Foreign Minister', Reuters, 16 February 2021, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-china-southkorea/ chinas-wang-urges-peace-push-incall-with-new-south-korea-foreignminister-idUSKBN2AG1QK.
- <sup>89</sup> See Choe Sang-Hun, 'North and South Korea Reopen Communication Hotlines After a Tense 14 Months', *New York Times*, 27 June 2021, https://

www.nytimes.com/2021/07/27/world/ asia/north-korea-south-reopenhotlines.html?smid=em-share; 'S.Korea Minister Expects China to Play Role in N.Korea Peacemaking', Reuters, 3 April 2020, https:// www.reuters.com/article/ us-china-southkorea/s-korea-ministerexpects-china-to-play-role-in-n-koreapeacemaking-idUSKBN2BQ064; and Chae Yun-hwan, 'Nuke Envoys of S. Korea, China Discuss End-of-war Declaration for NK Dialogue', Yonhap, 1 November 2021, https://en.yna.co.kr/ view/AEN20211101007000325.

- <sup>90</sup> Tracy Qu, 'New China–Korea Semiconductor Industrial Complex Starts Construction amid Beijing's Push for Tech Self-reliance', South China Morning Post, 8 October 2021, https://www.scmp.com/tech/ tech-war/article/3151684/new-chinakorea-semiconductor-industrialcomplex-starts-construction?utm\_ source=email&utm\_medium=share\_ widget&utm\_campaign=3151684.
- 91 See Michelle Nichols, 'North Korea Developed Nuclear, Missile Programs in 2020: U.N. Report', Reuters, 8 February 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-northkorea-sanctions-un/ north-korea-developed-nuclearmissile-programs-in-2020-u-nreport-idUSKBN2A82G2; and Joby Warrick and Simon Denyer, 'As Kim Wooed Trump with "Love Letters", He Kept Building His Nuclear Capability, Intelligence Shows', Washington Post, 30 September 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ national-security/trump-kim-northkorea-nuclear/2020/09/30/2b7305c8-

032b-11eb-b7ed-141dd88560ea\_ story.html.

- <sup>92</sup> For a contrary view that endorses sanctions, see Victor Cha and Katrin Fraser Katz, 'The Right Way to Coerce North Korea: Ending the Threat Without Going to War', *Foreign Affairs*, vol. 97, no. 3, May/June 2018, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/north-korea/2018-04-01/ right-way-coerce-north-korea.
- <sup>93</sup> See David Kang's contributions in Victor D. Cha and David C. Kang

(eds), Nuclear North Korea: A Debate on Engagement Strategies (New York: Columbia University Press, 2018), chapters 2, 4; Markus Garlauskas, 'It's Time to Get Real on North Korea', United States Institute of Peace, 9 February 2021, https://www.usip. org/publications/2021/02/its-time-getreal-north-korea; and Hongyu Zhang and Kevin Wang, 'A Nuclear-armed North Korea Without ICBMs: The Best Achievable Objective', Nonproliferation Review, vol. 26, nos 1–2, 2019.